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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 10 December 2012

AGENDA
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr David Foster (Chairman) 



Cllr Vivienne Ash
Cllr Mike Allen
**




Cllr Les Bayliss
Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Roy Coombs
Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Peter Corke
Cllr Peter Halse **




Cllr Vera Howard



Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Les Lunt
Cllr Vernon Whitlock




Cllr Liz Tirard








Cllr John Zarczynski



** Also EDDC Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani




Devon County Council
Cllr John O’Leary



East Devon District Council

Cllr Sara Randall Johnson


Devon County Council

Mrs Lyn Hargood



Town Clerk

Mrs Chetna Jones



Town Clerk elect

Student Advisor

The period of prayer prior to the start of the meeting was led by Rev Peter Robinson
Students from Honiton Community College were presented by the Mayor with certificates for outstanding achievement together with gift tokens from the Town Council and badges from the Principal of the Community College.

12/201
To receive apologies for absence
Cllrs Groves (P); Harman (P); Pavey (P)
12/202
To receive declarations of interest and requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Allen
Honiton Community Church (P) – member

Cllr Ash 
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB
Cllr Foster
Honiton Community Church (P) – member
Cllr Whitlock
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

Cllr Zarczynski
Beehive Community Complex (P) – member of FOB

12/203
Minutes of meeting held on 12 November 2012
The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/204
To receive the Police Report
PCSO England reported that there had been a total of 42 crimes since the last meeting. This compared to the same period last year of 66 crimes. The crimes included 10 assaults, 14 thefts, 4 burglaries and 10 cases of criminal damage.  One crime had already been detected and six were pending with enquiries ongoing. The four burglaries involved shed break ins on the edge of Honiton. 
A person had been arrested and interviewed following the recovery of a stolen moped, for which there were ongoing enquiries.

PCSO England reported that speeding on Battishorne Way had been monitored and plans were now in place to provide more detailed information for possible penalties to be awarded. He reported that there had been no issues with the Christmas Carnival. 
Cllr Tirard welcomed the news that a prison sentence had been given to the person responsible for a serious glassing incident in the town and hoped this would send a strong message to others.

Cllr Zarczynski raised an issue he had received on behalf of a resident concerning doorstep thefts from the elderly in Orchard Way. PCSO England advised that he had visited the lady concerned as well as her neighbours and had advised them regarding safer collection points and also to urge them to telephone the police as soon as they realised there was a problem. He had also asked officers to monitor the situation but there was less time available now within the local police.  Cllr Zarczynski asked PCSO England to look into this further and it was also agreed that he would take this matter to the LAG meeting. PCSO England would also speak with the Community Safety Co-ordinator regarding this matter.

Cllr Whitlock congratulated the police on the reported reduction in crime figures but expressed his concern regarding the declining numbers of officers available, with no current Neighbourhood Beat Officer appointed and with the imminent retirement of one of the PCSOs. PCSO England advised that the Inspector was currently looking into the situation and there was an acting Sergeant in place. It was agreed that the Council would write to the Commander for the area to voice its concerns. 

Cllr Coombs raised concerns about speeding in Waterleat Avenue following the reduction in speed humps in the road. He had spoken with Devon Highways and understood they were talking with the police about carrying out checks. PCSO England would contact Devon Highways, carry out the checks and report back to the Council. 

12/205
Community Activities at Honiton Community Church

Representatives from Honiton Community Church updated Members on the various social action activities they were undertaking including the Food Bank, the Furniture Bank (which was about to be formally launched), the Debt Advice Scheme and the Mentoring of homeless and addicts. The Church was working in partnership with other churches in the town as well as a range of local organisations including the Town Council, CAB and Social Services to ensure that supplies of food (provided through voluntary contributions) were available to local people in need. It was stressed that there was no obligation for recipients to attend church or to have any religious affiliation to benefit from the scheme. The Community Church was aiming to provide an integrated service across its social action activities so that people could be supported into a more stable lifestyle.

The Foodbank was now open twice a week and had provided approximately 800 lots of food over 11 months, averaging 12-15 families a week. The furniture store, although not yet fully operational, had helped 26 families since February.

The Mayor, on behalf of the Council, thanked the Community Church for its update and for the work they were doing for the community. It was noted that the Town Council’s grant during the year had enabled the Community Church to purchase racking, which had helped with the storage of foodstuffs.
12/206
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Randall Johnson advised that both she and Cllr Diviani had supported the Community Church, via their Locality Budgets, to set up the Food Bank and she was pleased to see how successful it had become. She raised the issue of Honiton Hospital having to temporarily close some access to the MIU and hoped this would be short-term; she noted that this was to be discussed by the Council under Correspondence later in the meeting. 
Cllr Randall Johnson welcomed the announcement regarding fuel in the Autumn Statement and advised that dualling of the A30 in Cornwall had been included; she was optimistic that dualling of the A30 in the Honiton area would be included in the next round. 

Cllr Randall Johnson reported that Devon County Council did still not have grant details for next year and these would not be received until Christmas Eve; in the meantime budgets were being worked on.

In response to a question from Cllr Ash regarding the proposed EDDC move to Honiton and possible new talks regarding unitary authorities, Cllr Randall Johnson advised that she believed more emphasis needed to be placed on local organisations and local government working together and she welcomed the fact that the Town Council would be working alongside the Registration Service at the Beehive. 

Cllr Diviani had circulated his annual report to all Members. In response to a question from Cllr Halse, he explained that a Police and Crime Panel had been set up to vet the work of the Police Commissioner. Its only powers of veto related to the appointment of a Chief Constable (from a choice of 2 candidates) and to the budget (up to a maximum of 5%). It did not perform the same tasks as the Police and Crime Authority which had now been disbanded.

Cllr O’Leary reported that a re-arrangement of the Thelma Hulbert Gallery would be carried out in the new year with the office accommodation being moved upstairs. In addition local art would be on sale from the gallery.

Cllr Allen reported that a Task and Finish Forum was looking into the new Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL). He stressed the importance of this new initiative but advised that it must be affordable by developers and the amount being allocated at local level had not yet been determined. 
Cllr Allen advised that a new Task and Finish Forum had been set up which would require feedback from business and would need representation from all the Chambers as well as significant businesses. 

Cllr Halse reflected on the changes to public services and the consequential importance of the role of town councils. He welcomed the fact that Honiton Town Council worked in a non-political way.

In response to a question from Cllr Ash, Cllr Allen advised that the latest consultation on the Local Plan  was one of many and that the Town Council had been very clear about what it wanted, which had been taken into account. It was vital that a Local Plan was in place as the alternative would be development with limited control. 

In response to a question from Cllr Ash, Cllr Halse advised that a working party had been set up at EDDC to look in detail at any move from Sidmouth to Honiton and the Leader of the Council had given his assurance that the move would not go ahead unless it were cost neutral. Cllr Diviani stressed the need for good services and accessibility to be available to the people of East Devon and it was for that reason that Honiton was such a good location for the District Council. He confirmed, in response to a question from Cllr Taylor, that all options were being explored. Cllr Allen advised that he would not vote for the move unless it were cost neutral but that one of the best towns in East Devon for communications was Honiton and all local councillors were continuing to promote the town. 

Cllr Whitlock asked all Ward Members to stress to Government contacts the importance of not capping precepts at town council level at a time when departments such as Social Services were under pressure regarding child and adult protection issues and there was a need for local councils to be able to support local organisations to complement the work of local government. 
Cllrs Diviani, O’Leary and Randall Johnson left the meeting

12/207
Public Questions

The Clerk reported that three questions had been received.

Mrs NcNally & Mr Gaughan : Following Cllr Ash’s remarks about the possible use of Town Council reserves in advance of fundraising for the proposed Beehive (as reported in the press last week) – Can this Council please confirm that it will not plunder reserves to shore up fundraising which has fallen far short of the expectations of the Town Council and the Friends of the Beehive? We ask this question because we are seriously concerned that this Town Council may misuse its already low reserves which are not there just to shore up this project which is failing dismally on the fundraising promised in the Business Plan. This Town Council’s reserves are not a piggy bank for this proposed project.

We are seriously worried that this Town Council may bankrupt itself by pursuing this project, which could have horrendous financial implications for this town’s taxpayers if it fails.

We urge you all to postpone your decision on placing a contract at least until you have individually examined each tender at length and until the serious shortfall in fundraising has been addressed and resolved.

Cllr Cornwell responded : The Town Council has never planned to use its reserves to build The Beehive. Any use of reserves for any Council initiative is a fallback position only in exceptional circumstances. 

The shortfall does not relate to building costs – only to fitting out.

Councillors have been informed that the Steering Group has asked its expert advisers to seek further information from the three most realistic tender suppliers. 

Mrs McBrearty : What is the up-to-date amount of fundraising that has been achieved? And can Honiton Town Council justify going ahead with this project unless the “shortfall” of £100,000 has been met?

Secondly, has each Town Councillor had adequate time to read very thoroughly the contents of the responses from those who were invited to tender?
Cllr Cornwell responded : As requested by one of more councillors, a full fundraising report will be given to the Policy Committee at its January meeting, and regular reports will follow.

The shortfall does not relate to building costs – only to fitting out.

The question of selecting a contractor is first being examined by the Steering Group, which was delegated to do so and is composed of both Town and District Councillors as well as officers and expert advisers. Town Councillors have been informed that the Steering Group has asked the advisers to seek further information from the three most realistic tender suppliers. 

Mr Payne : Having heard that the Town Council proposed setting up a company limited by guarantee to manage the Street Market, could you please tell me what would be the cost to the council taxpayer if the market goes into a loss making situation? Will the taxpayer bear the entire losses of the Company?

Cllr Tirard responded : The Council has taken legal advice to ensure that its understanding is correct and I would like to report in full the response of our legal advisor.

The first point to make clear is that the new company is legally separate from the Council and is able to incur liabilities in its own name. The Council has no legal or moral requirement to fund the company on an ongoing basis or make good any losses which the company might generate unless the Council specifically agrees to do so.

As a result the Council would only become liable for the activities of the new company if the Council specifically agrees that it will guarantee any of the new company’s liabilities. So the extent to which the Council supports the activities of the new company financially is very much under the Control of the Council to decide as it sees fit from time to time.

It follows that in the absence of any agreement by the Council to support or guarantee the liabilities of the new company, the liability of the Council to the new company, if it were to go into insolvent liquidation, would be limited to £1, the amount of the guarantee given by the Council as sole member in the Articles of Association.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

12/208
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor updated Members on events he had attended, especially his participation, along with Cllr Elliot, in the Movember initiative as part of the Honiton group, which had raised in excess of £1300 for charities dealing with men’s health issues. He advised that he had also officially re-opened the library at Honiton Primary School and been informed of the school’s new reading initiative. 
The Mayor had attended the Christmas Carnival, the Late Night Shopping evening, and the Tree Lighting service. He would be attending the Hospital League of Friends fete at the weekend and he reminded all Members of the Carols by Candlelight service which was being organised by the Town Council in partnership with St Paul’s Church. 
Cllr Foster paid particular reference to Honiton Band whom he felt were to be congratulated for their support for a wide range of local events over the run up to Christmas. It was agreed that the Clerk would write to thank the Band on behalf of the Council. 

12/209
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Howard – Twinning 
Cllr Howard reported that she had attended a Twinning meeting and advised that the next meeting would be held on 19 January, which all Councillors were welcome to attend. She reported that there would be a dinner in March and plans were being put in place for a visit to Gronau in the summer. 

Cllr Whitlock - Chamber of Commerce 

Cllr Whitlock welcomed the return of late night shopping and reported that this year had been a good re-launch. It was agreed that the Clerk would write to Wendy’s Cookshop and the Chamber of Commerce to congratulate them on the evening and to thank them for their hard work. 
Cllr Ash – DALC County Committee 
Cllr Ash reported that she had attended a recent meeting of the DALC County Committee where concern had particularly been expressed re the new Code of Conduct; further advice on this would be issued by DALC. The committee had also discussed Localism and what effect it was having, particularly in the light of costs being pushed down to local councils. 

12/210
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 13 November to 3 December 2012
East Devon District Council

1. The Knowledge issues 26, 27 (including details of new charges for EDDC halls from 1 April 2013), 28

2. Forward Plan to 31 March 2013

3. Countryside Newsletter Autumn 2012

4. East Devon Connect Magazine Winter 2012 

Other

Authority Matters – Newsletter of Devon & Cornwall Policy Authority November 2012 

5. Minutes of meeting of Northcote Lane Residents Association 1 November 2012 

6. DALC Newsletter 23 November 2012 

7. Report back on Grant Used – Headway Devon

8. Allotments Regeneration Initiative Newsletter Autumn 2012 (final edition)

9. Correspondence from resident re parking problems in the town and suggesting a residents’ permit scheme

10. Notification of Armed Forces Day 29 June 2013 and an invitation to Mayor, Town Crier and Councillors

11. Local Councils Update December 2012 including articles on:

a. CPRE objection to Government plans to reform processes for mounting legal challenges to planning decisions

b. Details of Government’s Energy Efficiency Strategy

c. A call from Local Growth Minister for people to use local markets

d. Government’s objectives to fight Ash Die Back

e. CPRE objections to new roads programme

f. Consultation on ways to make it easier to set up parish councils

12. Village Green newsletter Winter 2012
Late Correspondence received from 4 to 10 December 2012

Devon County Council

a) Correspondence confirming that Orders are not to be made under DMR for claimed footpaths from King Street to High Street and from Footpath 2 alonside River Otter to Clapper Lane

East Devon District Council 

b) The Knowledge issue 29 including articles on Antiques Festival and Thelma Hulbert Exhibition

Other

c) Notification from Northern Devon Healthcare NHS Trust that, due to staffing issues, the opening hours of the Honiton MIU will be temporarily reduced on two days a week (Wednesdays and Thursdays)

d) Local Councils Update Winter 2012 including reports on :

a. NALC recommendations to modernise the financial arrangements of local councils

b. The role of local councils in Right to Build

c. The views of Brandon Lewis MP, (Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government), Hilary Benn PM (Shadow Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government) and Lord Shipley of Gosforth (Lib-Dem Peer) on the role of parish and town councils in the Localism agenda

d. How local councils can get involved in Climate Week

e. Work being done by NALC and the LGA on a project to help ease the process of devolving local services

f. The legal implications for local councils when working with volunteers

e) Helipad Winter 2012 – Magazine of the Devon Air Ambulance Trust

f) Copy correspondence received from a resident to EDDC asking for a meeting to re planning application 11/2778/FUL (Beehive Community Complex) “to determine our complaint that the conditional approval has not followed due process”
Cllr Whitlock raised the issue of opening hours at the Honiton MIU and reminded Members that in the past there had been temporary reductions on the overnight service, which had still not been reinstated, and the temporary closure of the Bungalow had become permanent. He was concerned that people would be unaware of whether the MIU was open or not and would go to the RD&E. As the Chair of the Honiton Locality Health and Care Team he was arranging a meeting with the commissioners and hospitals to discuss the issues, together with the wider implications of a stated review of services across Devon. Cllr Tirard expressed her concern about how people would be able to access services in Exeter or Exmouth through public transport, particularly during the night. 
Cllr Ash requested a copy of the article on Localism (d c) to aid her discussions with DALC.

Cllr Coombs expressed his concern that residents’ claims and House of Lords precedents had not been taken into consideration by Devon County Council regarding the DMR (a). He was skeptical that any revised methods re the footpath from King Street to High Street could be done before March and advised that he felt that Devon County Council should extend the deadline for Honiton. It was noted that this issue was to be discussed at the Environmental Issues Working Group. 
12/211
To receive the minutes of the Policy meeting held 26 November 2012 
The minutes of the Policy Committee held on 26 November having been circulated in advance, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

12/212
Recommendations of the Policy Committee

a) IT WAS RESOLVED to accept the recommendation of the Policy Committee to approve the amendments to the Council’s Standing Orders to include a procedure on DPI dispensations.

b) Members discussed the recommendation of the Policy Committee and amended the proposal (proposed by Cllr Whitlock, seconded by Cllr Tirard) as : To resolve to establish a Company Limited by Guarantee, wholly owned by the Town Council with a majority of directors from the Town Council but with additional members from Friends of the Beehive, representing the local community, to manage the Beehive Community Complex. 

The Clerk confirmed that the Beehive building would always remain in the ownership of the Town Council. 

Cllr Coombs asked for a recorded vote. 

	Councillor
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	Allen
	X
	
	

	Ash
	X
	
	

	Bayliss
	X
	
	

	Coombs
	
	X
	

	Corke
	X
	
	

	Cornwell
	X
	
	

	Elliot
	X
	
	

	Foster
	X
	
	

	Halse
	X
	
	

	Howard
	
	X
	

	Lunt
	X
	
	

	Taylor
	X
	
	

	Tirard
	X
	
	

	Whitlock
	X
	
	

	Zarczynski
	X
	
	


THE MOTION WAS CARRIED.

c) IT WAS RESOLVED to approve the re-adoption of the Council’s CCTv Policy

12/213
To resolve the Town Council’s response to EDDC re CIL priorities
Members discussed the proposals from the Planning Committee and RESOLVED the following priorities to be informed to EDDC :  
Srategic Infrastructure

· Introduction of non-instrusive renewable energy

· Improvements to Turks Head junction

· The provision of an eastern bypass

· Improvements to water/sewerage systems

· Improvements to Wi-Fi/broadband

· Improvements to mobile infrastructure

· The provision of park and ride

· Additional passing route between Honiton and Exeter railway line

· Cycle paths and footpaths to link with surrounding parishes

· The restoration of the old railway line to Sidmouth

Parish Infrastructure

· Allotments

· Extension and restoration/enhancement of existing open spaces and provision of a central public garden

· Cycle routes and cycle storage

· Parish Wi-Fi/broadband

· Provision of riverside walks on the rivers Gissage and Otter

· Restoration of the town water channel

· Improvements to street furniture on the High Street

· Planting of trees in the High Street

· Seating areas outside cafes on the High Street

· Improvements to Allhallows to encourage greater public use

· Provision of town square

The Student Advisor left the meeting

12/214
Increase to Annual Grants Funding for 2013-14

IT WAS RESOLVED to transfer the funding accruing from those Members not claiming their annual allowance (£1035) to Reserves to increase annual grants funding.

12/215
Chamber of Commerce Representation

Members noted with regret Cllr Whitlock’s resignation from his role as liaison with the Chamber of Commerce and RESOLVED that Cllr Allen should be the new Town Council representative.

12/216
Marketing Committee

Members noted with regret Cllr Whitlock’s resignation from the Marketing Committee. The Council congratulated Cllr Whitlock on the work he had achieved on both the Chamber of Commerce and the Marketing Committee and thanked him for doing such a superb job in both positions.

The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a contractual nature and THIS WAS RESOLVED. The press and public were asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.

12/217
Appointment of Contractor for Beehive Community Complex
Cllr Cornwell advised that the situation had changed following the meeting of the Steering Group, which had taken place consequent to the sending out of the agenda for the Town Council. The Steering Group was confident that a contractor could be appointed within budget but at the moment three contractors remained in competition and Baileys were undertaking further work. The Steering Group was thanked for the work it had done under its delegated powers and Members discussed the best way to move forward.
IT WAS RESOLVED that the Steering Group should have delegated powers to

a) Discuss with the Bailey Partnership a range of cost savings

b) Decide what to recommend as a final proposal

c) Be involved in negotiation with the three contractors on savings to be made

It was agreed that the Steering Committee would make recommendations to the Town Council on the contractor and any changes from the original specification. The Clerk would arrange a meeting of the Town Council at the end of December or beginning of January to progress this, subject to discussions between Baileys and the Steering Committee. It was noted that the current situation may result in a slight delay in the start date of the build and this was agreed as it was felt important to have the correct design, costs and other conditions. 
12/218
Close of Meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.58pm.
Signed Chair

14 January 2013

